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AMENDED MINUTES OF MEETING OF COUNCIL MEMBERS ANNA LOPEZ BROSCHE, LORI     BOYER AND BILL GULLIFORD TO DISCUSS LEGISLATION ON HEMMING PARK
 WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 20, 2016 AT 9:30 a.m.

TOPIC:

 Legislation on Hemming Park & Other Park Issues
LOCATION:     Don Davis Room, 1th Floor, 117 West Duval St., City Hall

ATTENDEES:    CM Bill Gulliford (Dist.13), CM Lori Boyer (Dist. 5), CM Anna Lopez Brosche (AL-1), Allison Korman Shelton (Admin. Aide-Mayor), Susan Grandin (OGC),  Jimmy Ricks (JSO), Rusty Boniracio (JSO), Sherry Wilson (COJ/Parks), Daryl Joseph (COJ/Parks), Tina Brantley (Budget), Carol Harper (ECA-Dist.13),  Vince Cavin (Conract holder of Hemming Park), Wayne Wood (Arts Agitator).  For complete list, see attached sign-in sheet.
MEETING CONVENED:  9:30 A.M.
CM Gulliford called the meeting to order and introductions were made.  CM Gulliford said that all would agree that Hemming Park has been very successful, but there are still challenges.

He said that issues needed to be discussed, such as funding, policing, plumbing and infrastructure.
Vince Cavin started operation of the Park in 2014, hired a full staff, and have brought in over 600,000 people.  They are required to hold at least 20 events per year, bringing in at least 500 people.  They have held 60 events - programming started January of 2015.  They brought in a ‘Kids Zone’, Café, Reading Room, Cultural Council events, and bringing in the library, MOCA, Candy Apple & Sweet Pete’s businesses.  
Mr. Cavin is in negotiations with Community 1st for a stage.  Contract has been given to the City for review.  Stage is to be a wood and steel stage to cover the current stage.  This is the 150th anniversary of Hemming Park.  Mr. Wood stated the park was changed into a plaza (mostly paved) in 1978, and started going downhill from that point, being a gathering place of the homeless population.  Parks throughout the country have similar problems.  Bryant Park, in New York, was transformed by activating the park with food, music and art.
He said that the plans are about 15% complete, wanting the park to be sustaining, but needing help from the City.  He said they felt the park could make about $175,000 per year with concessions and events, but doesn’t anticipate much above that.  The rest must come from fundraising and participation from the City.

CM Gulliford decided to get into the funding aspect.  He said the Park has Operational Expense and Capital Improvements.  Mr. Cavin said the shortfall of the Park, including improvements, would be about $500,000 per year, $200,000 of which would be improvements.  
                                                  Projected Yearly Budget   $800,000
                                                  Revenue                           - 175,000

                                                  Donations                        - 125,000

                                                  Sponsorships                   -  200,000

                                                  SHORTFALL                     -$300,000(without improvements)
Mr. Cavin projected, with improvements,  yearly budget would be about $1,000,000.  “Improvements” in future years would be bringing in grass, public art, planters into the Park. CM Gulliford wants to come up with a 5-year plan.  He wants operating costs to be separated from improvements, which improvements should probably be financed by the City as needed.
Most of those interested in making donations are more interested in having it go to a capital or permanent entity improvement. CM Boyer pointed out that the Council deals in separation of operating and capital expenses, the capital monies being hardest to obtain.
Definition of “sponsorship” and “donation” needs to be defined.  Sponsorship would be for a specific entity, something that is part of the facility, whereas, “donation” would be monies for any Park use, i.e., Membership of Friends of the Park.  Sponsorships are for five years.
Mr.Wood said they would like to be able to depend on a certain amount of funding from the City each year for capital improvements, which is why CM Gulliford said the Park needed to come up with a 5-year plan.  He stated that the Park needs to prioritize some of the desired enhancements over the next 5-years for the City to determine the feasibility of supplying the funds.  For capital improvements, CM Boyer stated that if the yearly amount was under $100,000, it could be applied to each year of the Plan through the Parks Dept.  A second meeting will need to be set up with more concrete plans.
Plumbing was the next issue for discussion.  Mr. Cavin said they had a budget for the Black Sheep Restaurant.  He has spoken with JEA about doing the infrastructure plumbing from the street to kiosk in the Park.  JEA quoted $22,000 for this work.  The Park had requested an in-kind sponsorship from JEA, but this won’t happen.  CM Gulliford said he would speak with JEA about this.  Mr. Wood mentioned that they really needed $30,000 for all the plumbing work for that project.
CM Gulliford mentioned one of the reasons for having a contractor run the Park was that the Council was assured that a private entity would have more control over policing the Park than the City.  Mr. Wood said the Park will not place a rule for the Park that JSO won’t enforce.  The parameters of what could  be enforced were given by the General Counsel’s office.  CM Boyer found this to be in contradiction to what Council had been told, as did CM Gulliford.  CM Gulliford wants a meeting with the General Counsel, as well as Mr. Cavin and Mr.Wood.   Ms. Grandin asked Mr. Cavin and Mr. Wood to come up with a list of things they are trying to have prohibited in the Park.
CM Gulliford stated he wanted to hold a meeting with Mr. Cavin and Mr. Wood,  Ms. Peggy Sidman of OGC and the General Counsel.  Then, Mr. Cavin will let us know when he has 5-year plan ready concerning capital improvements.  CM Gulliford will be in contact with JEA regarding the $22,000 plumbing fee.  CM Boyer requested that Ms. Korman Shelton provide a list of Park 
expenses of the past, costs to maintain, as well as current expenses the City may have, i.e. maintenance, cleanup, tree maintenance, etc. to compare current and past expenses, to have a basis for City participation.  At this point,  CM Gulliford adjourned the meeting.
MEETING ADJOURNED:   10:30 A.M.

Minutes completed by Carol Harper, ECA District 13 at 904/630-1642.
cc:   Council Members/Staff
       Cheryl Brown, Director/Council Secretary

       Dana Farris, Chief, Legislative Division 

       CITYC@coj.net
       Media
